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COUNCIL CORRESPONDENCE UPDATE TO DECEMBER 14, 2022 (8:30 a.m.) 

 

Correspondence 

(1) December 6, 2022, regarding “Fwd: Should You Care? New Study Reveals 5G 
Radiation Exposure Caused “depression-like behavior” and “brain damage” 
in Mice - Activist Post” 

(2) 2 submissions, December 7, 2022, regarding Traffic Control Request 

(3) 2 submissions, December 8, 2022, regarding Proposed Arts & Culture Facility 

(4) December 8, 2022, regarding “Outdoor Patio Program and Dundarave Road 
Reallocation” 

(5) December 8, 2022, regarding “Not a single penny - except the $64,000” 

(6) West Vancouver Chamber of Commerce, December 9, 2022, regarding 
Upcoming Events and Programs 

(7) December 12, 2022, regarding “Letter to Mayor and Council on proposed 
Hollyburn Logging” 

(8) Committee and Board Meeting Minutes – Arts & Culture Advisory Committee 
meetings August 31 and November 17, 2022; and Awards Committee meeting 
November 9, 2022 

Correspondence from Other Governments and Government Agencies 

(9) P. Weiler, M.P. (West Vancouver-Sunshine Coast-Sea to Sky Country), 
December 7, 2022, regarding “Letter from MP Patrick Weiler - Consultations 
on a National School Food Policy”  

Responses to Correspondence 

(10) Director of Community Relations & Communications, December 13, 2022, 
response regarding Proposed Arts & Culture Facility 
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From:
Sent: Wednesday, December 7, 2022 11:49 AM
To: correspondence
Cc:
Subject: Respectful Request for Stop Sign, Speed Bump, and/or Speed Indicator at Two 

Locations

CAUTION: This email originated from outside the organization from email address . Do not click 
links or open attachments unless you validate the sender and know the content is safe. If you believe this e-mail is 
suspicious, please report it to IT by marking it as SPAM. 

Dear Sir/Ma’am, 

I appreciate your time. 

Background: 
1. There are several children residing  near 19th Street and Mathers Avenue 2.  There are frequent 
vehicles driving in excess speed: 

a. Through the 19th Street/Mathers Avenue cross walk
b. Up 19th Street (between Mathers Avenue and Queens Avenue) 3.  Some of these vehicles appear to be

driving 70 km/hr or greater even when children are in the area 4.  The other day, a vehicle drove through the cross walk 
(19th Street and Mathers Avenue) 

a. While I was walking  home from school 
b. This occurred despite us clearly waiting at the cross walk

- We were not walking up to the cross walk (where a driver may think they had right of way)
- The vehicle did not slow down (e.g., wondering if we were going to cross) 5.  I am respectfully

concerned this is a safety issue 

I wanted to respectfully request that a stop sign, speed bump, and/or lighted speed indicator (informing drivers of their 
speed) be placed at the 19th Street/Mathers Avenue cross walk and at the 19th Street/Nelson Avenue intersection. 

Thank you for your time and your service to our community. 

Happy holidays. 

Respectfully, 

 West Vancouver 
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yourself why are they hiding the WV resident only numbers and results from us and why do they keep insisting on giving 
equal or any weight to the non-resident responses for a facility in which the costs to build, operate, maintain and staff 
will be borne by the WV taxpayers.    

Speaking of the aforementioned 150 participants in those workshops.  There is a discrepancy of what the draft vision 
reports as 150 versus the approx 90 participants that, with Senior Cultural staff in attendance, the AFAC Co-Chair 
reported to Council in his ‘Update on AFAC Work’ presentation in the July 11th/22 Council meeting (see video starting at 
9:20PM).  Ask yourself how can there be a discrepancy of 60 attendees!  Who is correct here?  What is the workshop 
attendance breakdown of general public vs arts community members vs AFAC members vs consultants vs District 
staff?  In the AFAC minutes of Sep 14th/22, two members of the public asked ‘how many staff, consultants, and 
residents of WV attended the workshops’ and asked ‘for a breakdown between the results from the arts groups’ 
workshops and the public’s workshops’ and to date they have never been given the courtesy of a reply.  At the same 
time, one of those public members also asked about 'the July-Sept 2022 survey results and to see the breakdown 
between residents of WV and others’ and again no reply.  We’ve since learned that the latter will not be available to the 
public until the vision report goes to Council in the New Year.  This is totally unacceptable!  

In the Open Houses, only one Senior Cultural staff member bothered to arm themselves with a clipboard and pen when 
engaging with the public.  When a member of the public challenged the Urban Arts Architecture (UAA) consultant that 
she had not taken any notes as she engaged with the public, she became defensive, claiming that she prefers to remain 
fully engaged with a person rather than be distracted by note taking.  But wasn’t the open house purpose ‘to review the 
draft and let us know if we missed anything’!  Apparently, later that day, back at the office is when she supposedly 
would recap from memory everything that the public told her was missed, etc.  This would require super-human traits 
would it not!  So it’s no wonder that she reported in the next AFAC meeting that mostly positive feedback was received 
and gave no mention of any negative feedback or missed items.  Quite mind boggling. 

Look at the timeline in the draft vision.  They will have you think that nothing happened on this project during the 2 
years of the pandemic.  It was quite the opposite and it was our then mayor obviously pulling their strings.  Whilst we 
had more important things on our minds, like keeping ourselves and families safe, this group was busy blocking any 
potential to build on the well suited, beautifully located District owned 6.2 acre Klee Wyck site at the east end of Keith 
Road at Capilano River, a site where arts activities thrived for over 10 years in the Dr Trapp house before the District left 
it to ruin.  Then they supposedly conducted (subjective!) analysis on other sites in the Ambleside area and, no surprise 
here, chose the public’s beloved crown jewel, Ambleside Park, to build their proposed arts facility.  Again, an AFAC 
Terms of Reference was totally disregarded.  I refer to item 3.2 'Volunteers seeking membership on the Committee will 
possess the following experience and/or qualifications, as available: (f) individuals with an ability to look beyond personal 
interests for the benefit of the community and residents of West Vancouver’.  How could they even fathom that building 
this in Ambleside Park would benefit our community!!!  Nonetheless, the majority of WV respondents to last year's site 
survey clearly said NO, you will not be erecting this thing or any building in our park or any park.  True to form, 
Communications never published the WV resident only result, instead choosing the 50/50 result from all respondents 
and then incredulously stating the results were ’inconclusive in community opinion in terms of the acceptance of either 
of the sites’.  Quite the contrary of course, as the results were very conclusive and the wider WV community then made 
its values and feelings about this known to the then mayor in the Oct 15th, 2022, landslide election results. 

But I guess this is all forgotten now because they’ve completely left off the expensive Cornerstone Arts Facilities Site 
Identification Analysis report dated Feb 2020.  Also, missing is the Facility Needs Assessment Report dated Feb 
2018.  They also leave off the expensive governance modeling and capital funding framework that is currently underway 
by the AFAC consultants.  So once again an incomplete picture has been provided to the public.  You will also note 
there’s no mention of what they consider to be a 4-letter word i.e. COST anywhere on the draft vision.  In fact, the UAA 
consultant even admitted to using the word ‘accessibility’ to mean ‘affordability’ to keep costs of any kind out of the 
draft vision i.e. to avoid the public from thinking about how much it’s going to cost to attend classes in this new facility. 

I also pointed out to them a serious error in question 7 of their survey and hence the bar graph in the draft vision is 
incorrect for the Art Classes category (the most important category of all I might add).  Their answer ’this is not 



anticipated to have an impact’.  So I expect they will leave the incorrect bar graph in place without acknowledging their 
error! 

Most importantly, another AFAC Term of Reference 3.2 'Volunteers seeking membership on the Committee will possess 
the following experience and/or qualifications, as available: a) commitment and interest in the implementation of the 
West Vancouver Arts & Culture Strategy (2018-2023)'.  I suggest District staff and AFAC members should refresh their 
memories of that strategy because the draft vision they have concocted in no way resembles that strategy.  The 
discrepancies will be obvious to them.  Here’s a few: 

The draft vision is for a 25,000 sq ft facility.  However, the strategy is all about smaller, intimate, quaint, boutique 
facilities which also happens to be in keeping with the desires of the smaller artists of WV i.e. 'An integrated network of 
affordable, accessible and suitable arts and culture facilities across the community'.  Specifically, the strategy states 
'Support the framework of arts and culture venues distributed across the community, with Ambleside ad the main hub for 
arts and culture facilities and potential satellite spaces.  Explore and identify potential locations within Ambleside for new 
arts and culture hub with satellite facilities elsewhere e.g. Klee Wyck.’  and 'Use marketing and way finding strategies to 
“connect the dots” in support of the dispersed or decentralized vision of facilities and spaces.’ 

As well, the strategy is about 1) 'Collaborate with schools.  Work with schools to enhance programs and events in WV, 
providing more arts & culture opportunities for youth and maximizing the use of school space to support community 
needs.’ and 2) 'Expand the District’s participation with adjacent municipalities and regional networks and initiatives 
related to arts & culture.  Increase efforts to work with adjacent municipalities and organizations to take advantage of 
synergies and efficiencies related to arts and culture facilities and programming.  Expand participation in networks and 
initiatives to support the broad growth of arts and culture opportunities on the North Shore., Metro Van, and along the 
Sea to Sky Corridor.  Collaborate with other municipalities, tourist, arts & culture orgs, and Indigenous communities and 
different cultural groups to advance inclusion and participation in arts and culture in the region'.  I have not seen any 
evidence of either of these.  I see quite the opposite, where this new 25,000 sq ft facility will compete with and duplicate 
other jurisdiction’s programming and hurt struggling operators like Kay Meek (who by the way, the District pays 
$150,000 per annum as a Fee for Service and we also chipped in significantly for its recent renovations as well as to help 
it meet its budget shortfall due to Covid for the last fiscal year).    

Ask this group to clearly explain the need for a monstrous 25,000 square foot facility to replace our three aging facilities 
(and under-utilized, just look at this year's programming calendars!) - Silk Purse, Music Box, Gertrude Lawson House - 
which currently total 9,000 square feet.  That’s a whopping 2.8 times increase in building size!  Senior Cultural staff 
should be able to answer this question but they can’t or won’t.  The party line is, there’s been “rigorous data collection, 
analysis, and forecasting and consultation with local stakeholders, arts groups, and business leaders’.  Note that they 
admittedly did not consult the WV public on size.  Also, there was nothing rigorous about the process at all.  Art groups 
self-reported in a survey which was never reviewed or verified by District staff or Cornerstone.  Some of those groups 
don’t even exist today or have moved elsewhere.    

The draft vision claims 'the District delivers approximately 22,500 hours of arts and culture per year from nine different 
locations' and there will be “65% growth and pent-up demand” to 37,125 hours (i.e. 22,500 x 1.65) by the year 
2038.  Ask them to explain that statistic when the Regional Growth Strategy of Metro Vancouver predicts WV’s 
population will grow by 10,000 people by 2041, resulting in a pop of around 53,000 people in 20 years.  Again Senior 
Cultural staff can’t or won’t either explain how the 22,500 hours were calculated nor this tremendous 65% growth.  The 
public need to be shown the proof!  Also, if we’re only replacing three facilities then why are we not being given the 
programming hours just for those three facilities!  Kay Meek has already created a third space, BMO Salon, at its location 
which this group has never accounted for.  Neither is the expected rebuild of the Senior’s Activity Centre (SAC) been 
accounted for to handle this so called future pent-up demand and nor what would happen to the old SAC space and 
could it be used for WVCC expansion. 

Why are we having to engage a consultant to report on vision as well as governance model and an architect firm at 
that?  Why are we having to engage two funding consultants to report on the capital funding framework?  Wouldn’t we 
expect our Senior Cultural staff to instead take the lead on these with the assistance of a knowledgeable AFAC?  But 



what are the required skillset of AFAC members?  According to the Community Involvement Application Form, 
applicants are to attach a resume that “describes any relevant background, expertise, professional association as well as 
history of community involvement”.  More telling is the committee’s Terms of Reference item 3.1 which calls 
for 'Volunteers seeking membership on the Committee will possess the following experience and/or qualifications, as 
available (b) skills and experience related to roles and responsibilities in arts, culture, and heritage delivery; (c) 
experience in community governance structures; (d) knowledge of fundraising for major capital projects; (e) experience in 
strategic planning'.  I challenge every one of the AFAC members to speak to their experience in these areas or will Senior 
Cultural staff invoke the ‘as available’ clause i.e. couldn’t find any volunteers with these skillsets?  I do respect and 
appreciate any member of the WV public who volunteers to sit on any District committee but then they need have the 
required skillset and I’m not just seeing any evidence of it.   

Note that in the Capital Funding Subcommittee Update to Council on Jul 11th/22 it states:  'The funding plan will outline 
options in two categories:  1) A stand-alone facility funded through District sources which may include CAC, land sales, 
provincial and federal grants, and philanthropic donations and 2) a mixed-use development where the facility is part of a 
larger project which pays for some or all the facility in return for additional development rights or a long-term lease of 
District land’.  That second item came about from our ex-mayor’s cockamamie idea when she sprung this on AFAC 
attendees in Mar 16th/22 that she’d been talking to a developer that would build this facility in Ambleside Park and co-
located with a boutique hotel!  Yikes!  Anxious to remove her stamp from this project, I asked AFAC that it be removed 
from the outline but was told Council had approved it.  However, nobody tells me why then is that statement not in 
AFAC’s Terms of Reference!  How can this be! 

Furthermore, the project vision, governance model, and funding model are all proceeding without taxpayers knowing 
the facility's location, capital, operational and staffing costs and what then happens to the Silk Purse, Music Box, and 
Gertrude Lawson House and, in the case of the latter, its very valuable land.  Will they continue to cost us money to 
maintain!    

I could go on an on about all that is wrong with this project.  I’m just sick to death of their charade and remain hopeful 
that our new Mayor and Council sees through it all and directs the project team to realign their 25,000 sq ft draft vision 
with the 2018-2023 strategy report because it makes no sense how we got from there to here.  WV residents deserve a 
clear and proper explanation as to why this project ran off track and address this before any more money is spent (i.e. 
wasted) on it.     

As Mayor Sager stated at the swear-in “I am committed to supporting the arts and culture and recreation in West 
Vancouver.  These form an integral part of the spirit of our community ... and we can build an arts centre at a scale the 
municipality can and will afford.”  To which I will add ‘in an appropriate location and at a scale the municipality can and 
will afford to build, operate, and staff’.  Whether these are to be separate buildings or a consolidated building or a 
separate art museum and the community arts consolidated with some other building (e.g. a rebuilt SAC), it matters not. 

Sincerely, 

West Vancouver, BC 
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From:
Sent: Thursday, December 8, 2022 11:34 PM
To: correspondence; Mark Sager; Sharon Thompson; Peter Lambur; Christine Cassidy; Linda 

Watt; Scott Snider; Nora Gambioli; District of West Vancouver Arts
Subject: Re: Arts Planning Open House Feedback

CAUTION: This email originated from outside the organization from email address . Do not click 
links or open attachments unless you validate the sender and know the content is safe. If you believe this e-mail is 
suspicious, please report it to IT by marking it as SPAM. 

Dear Mayor and Council 

I am writing to register my disappointment with the current on ongoing process wrt Art Facilities for West Vancouver.   I 
do not agree with the proposed vision, nor with the guidelines and it is disconcerting that my voice and other dissenting 
voices have been continually ignored and dismissed.  

The Cornerstone Report of 2021 specifically noted that the values of the people surveyed were not in line with the vision 
being proposed.  Instead of seeking to adjust the vision, the decision was surprisingly made to spend a pile of money to 
confirm the vision that did not align with community values.  I believe the recent election resoundingly reaffirmed that 
the community values are not aligned with the persisting vision.  

I hope that there will be something soon from council resetting the course and that we can put an end to wasting 
further time, money and resources.  The West Vancouver arts and culture Strategy 2018 - 2023 document had several 
reasonable suggestions that seem to be be in keeping with what West Vancouver citizens value.  

I look forward to some positive and reasoned steps forward. 

Sincerely, 

West Vancouver, BC 
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   Mike Smith is no longer a member of council.  There are new councillors now.  A new 
broom sweeps clean, it is said.  Temporary measures should be just that, temporary.  I 
hope this council can see the way to make it so, going forward, now that most of the old 
wood has been removed. 

Regards, 

West Vancouver, BC 
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From:
Sent: Thursday, December 8, 2022 7:16 PM
To: correspondence
Subject: Not a single penny - except the $64,000

CAUTION: This email originated from outside the organization from email address . Do not click 
links or open attachments unless you validate the sender and know the content is safe. If you believe this e-mail is 
suspicious, please report it to IT by marking it as SPAM. 

Dear Mayor and Council, 

Mayor you are delusional… 

You said the decision to remove the land acknowledgment was that of council “council had talked” - then turned around 
and said it was purely your decision.  

Now you try and tell people that this second time the LAW SOCIETY has admonished you… you try and claim this isn’t a 
pattern. 

Well as someone you know..: and YOU know…knows about another controversial will - I say “bs” - you are serial and sick 
in the head.  

You claim to not have taken “ a single penny “ - in this newest claim against your character. 
… 
Then it’s revealed that you took an executor fee and management fees of $64,000 - making your claim a pure fantasy. 

As your family and as someone you know has been an executor multiple times / you are either incompetent or 
delusional. Since you are a lawyer and a business person I say… it’s the latter. 

You should resign. In less than two months you have embarrassed West Van more than Mary Ann did in 4 years. By your 
own admission - in trying to keep this anonymous - you know this is hurting your leadership for West Van and for West 
Van in the Metro committees.  

The exact opposite of what you and your team promised during the election has happened. - a divisive Council and 
Mayor has emerged.  

Please do what’s best and what you know you are trying so hard to resist - and resign before more stories come forward. 

With best Regards to West Vancouver, 

Maple Ridge Bc 

Sent from my iPhone 
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Mahssa Beattie

From: West Vancouver Chamber of Commerce <info@westvanchamber.com>
Sent: Friday, December 9, 2022 2:02 PM

correspondence
📷 Holiday Gathering

To:
Subject:

CAUTION: This email originated from outside the organization from email address bounce-mc.us11_44199129.6213722-
51979c12b5@mail5.atl51.rsgsv.net. Do not click links or open attachments unless you validate the sender and know the content is 
safe. If you believe this e-mail is suspicious, please report it to IT by marking it as SPAM. 

Unsubscribe 

It appears that you have subscribed to commercial messages from this sender. To stop receiving such messages from 
this sender, please unsubscribe 

West Vancouver Chamber of Commerce View this email in your 
browser 
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Annual Holiday Gathering Celebration

The West Vancouver Chamber of Commerce hosted its annual Holiday Gathering on 

December 1st. Wonderful food, drinks and festive merriment were had by all. 

We would like to thank our Silent and Live Auction donors: 

 BlueShore Financial

 British Pacific Properties

 Cypress Mountain

 Fisherman's Market

 Kay Meek Arts Centre

 Milestones Park Royal

 North Shore News

 Park Royal

 Raheil Moradi & Robert

Madzej 

 RBC

 Sewell's Marina

 Spirit Gallery

Many thanks to our Presenting Sponsor: 



Photo credit: Gladys Lee 

Dundarave Festival of Lights - THE WORLD CHRISTMAS 

Bundle up and bring everyone you love to World Christmas, Saturday, December 10th 

Noon to Dusk. Presented by Westerleigh PARC, this is your day to dance on the beach 

with the joy and beats of the season. 

Over 100 trees festively decorated and lit on Dundarave Beach. Vote for your 

favorite tree! Winners of the Grosvenor Ambleside People's Choice Award will take 

home one of three $100 gift cards to Formula Fig, OEB or Aburi Market. 

For more information, please visit dundaravefestival.com or contact Mary at 778-847-

1426. 



Join now! 

Develop valuable connections that lead to business growth 

Facebook

Instagram

Website

LinkedIn



and personal success. Access Chamber benefits only 
available to members. 

Membership pays for itself… 

SPONSORSHIP OPPORTUNITIES 
Promote your business and help support the 
Chamber. Sponsor an event!
The West Vancouver Chamber of Commerce offers a 
variety of sponsorship opportunities that provide your 
business with the chance to be front and center in our 
community. Sponsors are an important part of our 
events!  For further info: SPONSORSHIP 

Copyright © 2022 West Vancouver Chamber of Commerce, All rights reserved. 
You are receiving this email because you opted in at our website. 

Our mailing address is: 
West Vancouver Chamber of Commerce 

2235 Marine Drive 
West Vancouver, Bc V7V 1K5 

Canada 

Add us to your address book 

Want to change how you receive these emails? 
You can update your preferences or unsubscribe from this list 
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serious Hemlock Looper infestation, which peaks in roughly 17 year cycles, with a heavy wave just ending, has killed a lot 
of trees in Stanley Park. You can see it along the Causeway.  

The Hollyburn site, that you are starting to log now, had no tree death from the same Hemlock Looper infestation (I 
know this because my friend used drone video to examine the canopy). So I ask you which forest is more resilient, 
Stanley Park which has been heavily managed over the last decades or the undisturbed stands that you plan to log now. 
The evidence clearly indicates that the Hollyburn stands are more resilient and you plan to spend hundreds of thousands 
of dollars to change that based on unproven modeling that it may reduce the fire hazard. The "windproofing" treatment 
at Stanley Park clearly didn't help them and was similarly based on unproven models. 

In short, this whole project is a waste of what will be, when finished, millions of dollars without any provable benefits 
and should be stopped now.  

West Vancouver, 
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THE CORPORATION OF THE DISTRICT OF WEST VANCOUVER 
ARTS & CULTURE ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES 

CEDAR ROOM, WEST VANCOUVER COMMUNITY CENTRE 
THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 17, 2022 

Committee Members: S. Tsangarakis (Chair), J. Baxter, P. Bowles, B. Milley, K. Rosin, 
S. Swan; and Councillor Gambioli attended the meeting in the Cedar Room, West
Vancouver Community Centre. Absent: R. Finley and D. Khormali.

Staff: D. Niedermayer, Senior Manager, Cultural Services (Staff Liaison); and F. Costa, 
Cultural Services Department Secretary (Committee Clerk) attended the meeting in the 
Cedar Room, West Vancouver Community Centre. 

1. CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 3:04 p.m.

2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT November 17, 2022 Arts & Culture Advisory Committee meeting agenda be
approved as circulated.

CARRIED 
K. Rosin absent at the vote

3. ADOPTION OF MINUTES

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT the October 6, 2022 Arts & Culture Advisory Committee meeting minutes be
adopted as circulated.

CARRIED 
K. Rosin absent at the vote

REPORTS / ITEMS 

4. Council Liaison Update

Chair introduced and welcomed Councillor Gambioli and gave an overview of the
Committee’s work and update on current projects. Committee members introduced
themselves.

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT the verbal report regarding Council Liaison Update be received for
information.

CARRIED 
K. Rosin absent at the vote

(8)(b)
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5. Arts Facilities Advisory Committee Update

Staff informed the Committee that the Arts Facilities Advisory Committee (AFAC)
Governance Subcommittee is conducting research into the governance and
operating model for arts facilities in other communities. At their last meeting, there
was a presentation from the Kay Meek Arts Centre and Enhance West Van. Other
organizations will present at the next meeting. The AFAC Capital Funding
Subcommittee is working on a feasibility study that includes grant opportunities,
philanthropic contributions and working with private developers. The draft Vision and
Concept that was developed through community workshops and surveys was
presented at Open House sessions on November 1 and 2, 2022 at the West
Vancouver Community Centre. Additional Open House sessions are confirmed for
November 29 and December 1, 2022 at the same location. The Committee
requested the opportunity to review the final report before it is presented to Council
and discussed opportunities and ways to connect both committees.

K. Rosin entered the meeting at 3:22 p.m. in the Cedar Room, West Vancouver
Community Centre.

It was Moved and Seconded: 

THAT the verbal report regarding Arts Facilities Advisory Committee Update be 
received for information. 

CARRIED 

6. Strategic Planning Session Discussion

Committee members discussed ways to organize the information gathered from arts
organizations interviewed in various communities on best practices, community arts
governance structures, and funding for arts and culture. Members also discussed
the expected outcomes of this research project. Outcomes include a report to
Council with a recommendation for the most efficient structure for arts, culture and
heritage in West Vancouver. A discussion was held regarding the need for
organizations’ financial statements and whether this is relevant. Committee
members agreed to a separate meeting in December to discuss the key findings,
identify the main elements and themes and how to formulate findings into a report.

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT the Committee meet on December 8, 2022 to discuss key findings and identify
main elements and themes from the research project.

CARRIED 

7. Work Plan 2023

Key achievements of the Arts & Culture Advisory Committee (ACAC) for 2022 were
confirmed at the last meeting. Today’s discussion is to determine the key priorities
for 2023, which will be included in the presentation to Council.

 Meet with arts, culture, heritage related Council Advisory Committees to gain 
more insight into work being done for the sector and develop closer synergies 
with planning and implementation of the Arts & Culture Strategy (2018-2023) 
and annual Work Plans (Arts Facilities Advisory Committee, Public Art Advisory 
Committee, Art Museum Advisory Committee, Community Grants Committee, 
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Heritage Advisory Committee, Gleneagles Community Centre Advisory 
Committee) 

 Complete research launched in 2022 into best practices, governance structures 
and funding for arts, culture and heritage in similar communities for a report to 
Council 

 Expand upon 2022 pilot for street performers/busking program to determine 
which locations within the District are best suited for these types of 
performances and work to integrate into existing District events 

 Provide input and support to the Arts Facilities Advisory Committee 

 Review District bylaws, zoning and policies that affect the sector and make 
recommendations for changes in content and approach (e.g. home based 
businesses, allocation of Community Amenity Contributions, busking) 

 Support capacity-building efforts for the arts and culture sector initiated by 
District staff or other organizations across the North Shore (workshops, forums) 

 Hold structured meetings with key community arts, culture and heritage groups 
to learn about issues and emerging opportunities (e.g. Kay Meek, North Shore 
Artists' Guild, WV Community Arts Council, North Van Arts)   

It was Moved and Seconded: 

THAT the discussion regarding Work Plan 2023 be received for information and the 
identified priorities for the 2023 Work Plan be included in the Committee’s report to 
Council and 2023 Work Plan. 

CARRIED 

8. Staff Update

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT the verbal report regarding Staff Update be deferred to the next meeting.

CARRIED 

PUBLIC QUESTIONS 

9. PUBLIC QUESTIONS

J. Lord: Commented that the research project is a good idea and remarked that it
should include not only arts councils, but other key organizations that contribute to
the arts in the community and may act as the “umbrella” organization in the
community; questioned who decides the model and if there is an appetite for
change.

E. Buchanan: Commented that it would be a good idea to think about what will
happen between now and the next meeting.
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NEXT MEETING 

10. NEXT MEETING

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT next Arts & Culture Advisory Committee meeting be scheduled for December
8, 2022 at 2 p.m. and be held in-person in the Raven Room at Municipal Hall.

CARRIED 

ADJOURNMENT 

11. ADJOURNMENT

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT the November 17, 2022 Arts & Culture Advisory Committee meeting be
adjourned.

CARRIED 

The meeting adjourned at 4:42 p.m. 

Certified Correct: 

_____ ________ ______________ 
Chair C
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Mahssa Beattie

From: Weiler, Patrick - M.P. <Patrick.Weiler@parl.gc.ca>
Sent: Wednesday, December 7, 2022 4:19 PM
To: Weiler, Patrick - M.P.
Subject: Letter from MP Patrick Weiler - Consultations on a National School Food Policy
Attachments: Letter from MP Patrick Weiler - Consultations on a National School Food Policy.pdf

CAUTION: This email originated from outside the organization from email address Patrick.Weiler@parl.gc.ca. Do not click links or 
open attachments unless you validate the sender and know the content is safe. If you believe this e-mail is suspicious, please report 
it to IT by marking it as SPAM. 

Good afternoon, 

Please find attached a letter from MP Patrick Weiler regarding an invitation to participate in consultations regarding the 
development of a national school food policy. 

Sincerely, 
Kevin Hemmat 

Kevin Hemmat 
Office of Patrick Weiler 
Director of Communications 
West Vancouver-Sunshine Coast-Sea to Sky Country 
Office: 604-913-2660 
Cell: 604-353-2550 
Kevin.Hemmat.842@parl.gc.ca 

 Before printing this e-mail, think about the Environment 
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HOUSE OF COMMONS 

CHAMBRE DES COMMUNES 

CANADA 

Patrick Weiler 
Member of Parliament  

West Vancouver-Sunshine Coast-Sea to Sky Country  

December 7, 2022 

Dear Friends & Neighbours, 

One in five children in Canada are at risk of going to school hungry on any given day. School meal 
programs can help reduce hunger and food insecurity, improve children’s access to nutritious food, 
improve academic outcomes and achievement, and help support families by reducing food costs. That is 
why the Government of Canada is taking action to build a national school food policy. 

I wanted to share with you an opportunity to provide your input through consultations we have 
launched with Canadians to seek feedback on the development of this national school food policy. 

The input received through the online questionnaire will help build towards a national school food policy 
that is responsive to the needs of children and families, while also setting a foundation for a future 
where more children in Canada have access to nutritious food while at school.  

A national school food policy needs to take into account the diverse realities of children in Canada, their 
families and their schools, and it should constructively build on the programs that already exist. The 
Government wants to hear the diverse perspectives of Canadians to learn from their experiences with 
school food programs. In addition to the online questionnaire, the Government of Canada has launched 
a series of thematic roundtable discussions with key stakeholders, such as the Breakfast Club of Canada, 
the Coalition for Healthy School Food, and Ottawa Network for Education, as well as including teachers, 
school administrators, parents, children and youth. The Government of Canada is also engaging directly 
with Indigenous partners, provinces and territories. 

The online questionnaire will be available on the Government of Canada’s Consulting with Canadians 
webpage from November 16 to December 16.  

To participate in the questionnaire, please follow the instructions on this webpage. 

Sincerely, 

Patrick Weiler, MP 
West Vancouver-Sunshine Coast-Sea to Sky Country 

https://www.canada.ca/en/employment-social-development/programs/school-food/consultation-school-food.html
https://www.canada.ca/en/employment-social-development/programs/school-food/consultation-school-food.html
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yourself why are they hiding the WV resident only numbers and results from us and why do they keep insisting on giving 
equal or any weight to the non-resident responses for a facility in which the costs to build, operate, maintain and staff 
will be borne by the WV taxpayers.    
 
Speaking of the aforementioned 150 participants in those workshops.  There is a discrepancy of what the draft vision 
reports as 150 versus the approx 90 participants that, with Senior Cultural staff in attendance, the AFAC Co-Chair 
reported to Council in his ‘Update on AFAC Work’ presentation in the July 11th/22 Council meeting (see video starting at 
9:20PM).  Ask yourself how can there be a discrepancy of 60 attendees!  Who is correct here?  What is the workshop 
attendance breakdown of general public vs arts community members vs AFAC members vs consultants vs District 
staff?  In the AFAC minutes of Sep 14th/22, two members of the public asked ‘how many staff, consultants, and 
residents of WV attended the workshops’ and asked ‘for a breakdown between the results from the arts groups’ 
workshops and the public’s workshops’ and to date they have never been given the courtesy of a reply.  At the same 
time, one of those public members also asked about 'the July-Sept 2022 survey results and to see the breakdown 
between residents of WV and others’ and again no reply.  We’ve since learned that the latter will not be available to the 
public until the vision report goes to Council in the New Year.  This is totally unacceptable!  
 
In the Open Houses, only one Senior Cultural staff member bothered to arm themselves with a clipboard and pen when 
engaging with the public.  When a member of the public challenged the Urban Arts Architecture (UAA) consultant that 
she had not taken any notes as she engaged with the public, she became defensive, claiming that she prefers to remain 
fully engaged with a person rather than be distracted by note taking.  But wasn’t the open house purpose ‘to review the 
draft and let us know if we missed anything’!  Apparently, later that day, back at the office is when she supposedly 
would recap from memory everything that the public told her was missed, etc.  This would require super-human traits 
would it not!  So it’s no wonder that she reported in the next AFAC meeting that mostly positive feedback was received 
and gave no mention of any negative feedback or missed items.  Quite mind boggling. 
 
Look at the timeline in the draft vision.  They will have you think that nothing happened on this project during the 2 
years of the pandemic.  It was quite the opposite and it was our then mayor obviously pulling their strings.  Whilst we 
had more important things on our minds, like keeping ourselves and families safe, this group was busy blocking any 
potential to build on the well suited, beautifully located District owned 6.2 acre Klee Wyck site at the east end of Keith 
Road at Capilano River, a site where arts activities thrived for over 10 years in the Dr Trapp house before the District left 
it to ruin.  Then they supposedly conducted (subjective!) analysis on other sites in the Ambleside area and, no surprise 
here, chose the public’s beloved crown jewel, Ambleside Park, to build their proposed arts facility.  Again, an AFAC 
Terms of Reference was totally disregarded.  I refer to item 3.2 'Volunteers seeking membership on the Committee will 
possess the following experience and/or qualifications, as available: (f) individuals with an ability to look beyond personal 
interests for the benefit of the community and residents of West Vancouver’.  How could they even fathom that building 
this in Ambleside Park would benefit our community!!!  Nonetheless, the majority of WV respondents to last year's site 
survey clearly said NO, you will not be erecting this thing or any building in our park or any park.  True to form, 
Communications never published the WV resident only result, instead choosing the 50/50 result from all respondents 
and then incredulously stating the results were ’inconclusive in community opinion in terms of the acceptance of either 
of the sites’.  Quite the contrary of course, as the results were very conclusive and the wider WV community then made 
its values and feelings about this known to the then mayor in the Oct 15th, 2022, landslide election results. 
 
But I guess this is all forgotten now because they’ve completely left off the expensive Cornerstone Arts Facilities Site 
Identification Analysis report dated Feb 2020.  Also, missing is the Facility Needs Assessment Report dated Feb 
2018.  They also leave off the expensive governance modeling and capital funding framework that is currently underway 
by the AFAC consultants.  So once again an incomplete picture has been provided to the public.  You will also note 
there’s no mention of what they consider to be a 4-letter word i.e. COST anywhere on the draft vision.  In fact, the UAA 
consultant even admitted to using the word ‘accessibility’ to mean ‘affordability’ to keep costs of any kind out of the 
draft vision i.e. to avoid the public from thinking about how much it’s going to cost to attend classes in this new facility. 
 
I also pointed out to them a serious error in question 7 of their survey and hence the bar graph in the draft vision is 
incorrect for the Art Classes category (the most important category of all I might add).  Their answer ’this is not 



anticipated to have an impact’.  So I expect they will leave the incorrect bar graph in place without acknowledging their 
error! 
 
Most importantly, another AFAC Term of Reference 3.2 'Volunteers seeking membership on the Committee will possess 
the following experience and/or qualifications, as available: a) commitment and interest in the implementation of the 
West Vancouver Arts & Culture Strategy (2018-2023)'.  I suggest District staff and AFAC members should refresh their 
memories of that strategy because the draft vision they have concocted in no way resembles that strategy.  The 
discrepancies will be obvious to them.  Here’s a few: 
 
The draft vision is for a 25,000 sq ft facility.  However, the strategy is all about smaller, intimate, quaint, boutique 
facilities which also happens to be in keeping with the desires of the smaller artists of WV i.e. 'An integrated network of 
affordable, accessible and suitable arts and culture facilities across the community'.  Specifically, the strategy states 
'Support the framework of arts and culture venues distributed across the community, with Ambleside ad the main hub for 
arts and culture facilities and potential satellite spaces.  Explore and identify potential locations within Ambleside for new 
arts and culture hub with satellite facilities elsewhere e.g. Klee Wyck.’  and 'Use marketing and way finding strategies to 
“connect the dots” in support of the dispersed or decentralized vision of facilities and spaces.’ 
 
As well, the strategy is about 1) 'Collaborate with schools.  Work with schools to enhance programs and events in WV, 
providing more arts & culture opportunities for youth and maximizing the use of school space to support community 
needs.’ and 2) 'Expand the District’s participation with adjacent municipalities and regional networks and initiatives 
related to arts & culture.  Increase efforts to work with adjacent municipalities and organizations to take advantage of 
synergies and efficiencies related to arts and culture facilities and programming.  Expand participation in networks and 
initiatives to support the broad growth of arts and culture opportunities on the North Shore., Metro Van, and along the 
Sea to Sky Corridor.  Collaborate with other municipalities, tourist, arts & culture orgs, and Indigenous communities and 
different cultural groups to advance inclusion and participation in arts and culture in the region'.  I have not seen any 
evidence of either of these.  I see quite the opposite, where this new 25,000 sq ft facility will compete with and duplicate 
other jurisdiction’s programming and hurt struggling operators like Kay Meek (who by the way, the District pays 
$150,000 per annum as a Fee for Service and we also chipped in significantly for its recent renovations as well as to help 
it meet its budget shortfall due to Covid for the last fiscal year).    
 
Ask this group to clearly explain the need for a monstrous 25,000 square foot facility to replace our three aging facilities 
(and under-utilized, just look at this year's programming calendars!) - Silk Purse, Music Box, Gertrude Lawson House - 
which currently total 9,000 square feet.  That’s a whopping 2.8 times increase in building size!  Senior Cultural staff 
should be able to answer this question but they can’t or won’t.  The party line is, there’s been “rigorous data collection, 
analysis, and forecasting and consultation with local stakeholders, arts groups, and business leaders’.  Note that they 
admittedly did not consult the WV public on size.  Also, there was nothing rigorous about the process at all.  Art groups 
self-reported in a survey which was never reviewed or verified by District staff or Cornerstone.  Some of those groups 
don’t even exist today or have moved elsewhere.    
 
The draft vision claims 'the District delivers approximately 22,500 hours of arts and culture per year from nine different 
locations' and there will be “65% growth and pent-up demand” to 37,125 hours (i.e. 22,500 x 1.65) by the year 
2038.  Ask them to explain that statistic when the Regional Growth Strategy of Metro Vancouver predicts WV’s 
population will grow by 10,000 people by 2041, resulting in a pop of around 53,000 people in 20 years.  Again Senior 
Cultural staff can’t or won’t either explain how the 22,500 hours were calculated nor this tremendous 65% growth.  The 
public need to be shown the proof!  Also, if we’re only replacing three facilities then why are we not being given the 
programming hours just for those three facilities!  Kay Meek has already created a third space, BMO Salon, at its location 
which this group has never accounted for.  Neither is the expected rebuild of the Senior’s Activity Centre (SAC) been 
accounted for to handle this so called future pent-up demand and nor what would happen to the old SAC space and 
could it be used for WVCC expansion. 
 
Why are we having to engage a consultant to report on vision as well as governance model and an architect firm at 
that?  Why are we having to engage two funding consultants to report on the capital funding framework?  Wouldn’t we 
expect our Senior Cultural staff to instead take the lead on these with the assistance of a knowledgeable AFAC?  But 



what are the required skillset of AFAC members?  According to the Community Involvement Application Form, 
applicants are to attach a resume that “describes any relevant background, expertise, professional association as well as 
history of community involvement”.  More telling is the committee’s Terms of Reference item 3.1 which calls 
for 'Volunteers seeking membership on the Committee will possess the following experience and/or qualifications, as 
available (b) skills and experience related to roles and responsibilities in arts, culture, and heritage delivery; (c) 
experience in community governance structures; (d) knowledge of fundraising for major capital projects; (e) experience in 
strategic planning'.  I challenge every one of the AFAC members to speak to their experience in these areas or will Senior 
Cultural staff invoke the ‘as available’ clause i.e. couldn’t find any volunteers with these skillsets?  I do respect and 
appreciate any member of the WV public who volunteers to sit on any District committee but then they need have the 
required skillset and I’m not just seeing any evidence of it.   
 
Note that in the Capital Funding Subcommittee Update to Council on Jul 11th/22 it states:  'The funding plan will outline 
options in two categories:  1) A stand-alone facility funded through District sources which may include CAC, land sales, 
provincial and federal grants, and philanthropic donations and 2) a mixed-use development where the facility is part of a 
larger project which pays for some or all the facility in return for additional development rights or a long-term lease of 
District land’.  That second item came about from our ex-mayor’s cockamamie idea when she sprung this on AFAC 
attendees in Mar 16th/22 that she’d been talking to a developer that would build this facility in Ambleside Park and co-
located with a boutique hotel!  Yikes!  Anxious to remove her stamp from this project, I asked AFAC that it be removed 
from the outline but was told Council had approved it.  However, nobody tells me why then is that statement not in 
AFAC’s Terms of Reference!  How can this be! 
 
Furthermore, the project vision, governance model, and funding model are all proceeding without taxpayers knowing 
the facility's location, capital, operational and staffing costs and what then happens to the Silk Purse, Music Box, and 
Gertrude Lawson House and, in the case of the latter, its very valuable land.  Will they continue to cost us money to 
maintain!    
 
I could go on an on about all that is wrong with this project.  I’m just sick to death of their charade and remain hopeful 
that our new Mayor and Council sees through it all and directs the project team to realign their 25,000 sq ft draft vision 
with the 2018-2023 strategy report because it makes no sense how we got from there to here.  WV residents deserve a 
clear and proper explanation as to why this project ran off track and address this before any more money is spent (i.e. 
wasted) on it.     
 
As Mayor Sager stated at the swear-in “I am committed to supporting the arts and culture and recreation in West 
Vancouver.  These form an integral part of the spirit of our community ... and we can build an arts centre at a scale the 
municipality can and will afford.”  To which I will add ‘in an appropriate location and at a scale the municipality can and 
will afford to build, operate, and staff’.  Whether these are to be separate buildings or a consolidated building or a 
separate art museum and the community arts consolidated with some other building (e.g. a rebuilt SAC), it matters not. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

West Vancouver, BC 
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